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Dear Wakefield Community, 
 
Yesterday, several members of our football team and their families shared on social media 
information about racist actions they were subjected to during a football game on March 5, 
including being called the N-word, “boy,” and being spat upon. While I will address this further at 
the PTSA meeting on Saturday morning, I want to update you on what has transpired since the 
game. Please be mindful, however, while students and families are welcome to share details about 
things that may happen at school, as principal I cannot share information that could easily identify a 
student or students. 
 
First, the administrative team and I are outraged by the blatant acts of racism our players were 
subjected to during the game and that the officials did nothing to intervene despite our urging and 
even after our coaches signaled them to the behavior multiple times during the contest, allowing the 
situation to escalate. This is unacceptable.  
 
Over the weekend following the incident, Mr. Hailey, our Director of Student Activities, Coach 
Hogwood, and I spoke several times about actions we must take to support our players as we 
watched and re-watched video of the moments prior to the altercation that happened at the end of 
the game.  
 
During the following week, we had conversations with the students involved in the altercation, their 
parents, the Director of Student Services (DSA) and acting principal of Marshall High School, 
leadership of the Virginia High School League (VHSL), staff at the Northern Virginia Football 
Officials Association, and Fairfax County Public Schools (FCPS) staff. We also notified 
Superintendent Durán and other APS leaders, including Assistant Superintendent for Teaching and 
Learning, Ms. Bridget Loft; Chief Diversity, Equity and Inclusion Officer, Mr. Arron Gregory; and 
Health and PE & Athletics Supervisor, Ms. Debbie DeFranco. Members of the School Board were 
also briefed on what happened. Our leadership and School Board share our outrage about what 
transpired. 
 
On Thursday of last week, Mr. Gregory and I met with all the players and coaches participating in 
our football program from the 9th grade team through varsity. We talked with them about what 
happened and allowed them to share with us how they were feeling and to ask us questions. One 
student asked what they should do if this happened again. I responded to the student that, first, I 
was extremely proud of the restraint they had shown for 2 1/2 hours and that they handled it exactly 
as they should have: they reported it to the referees and then with their coaches. In this case, the 
adults who were responsible failed them. I also informed them that in the future, all coaches have 
been instructed to leave the field/court immediately if our student-athletes are subject to racist, 
bigoted behaviors. Our student-athletes will not be put into a position like this again.  
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Additionally, I have written a letter to the leadership of VHSL describing the incident at Marshall 
and other incidents that we’ve have experienced in the past several years at different sporting events 
and calling on VHSL to take concrete steps to address racism and bigotry with their staff, referees, 
principals, and DSAs. That letter has been signed by Superintendent Durán and Arlington School 
Board Chair, Monique O’Grady. 
 
Several people have questioned why the Wakefield players are being punished. While we were able 
to have the original 3-games suspension reduced to a 1-game suspension, VHSL guidelines do not 
permit eliminating the suspensions entirely. I also want to clarify that this is a game-suspension, 
meaning the students identified in the referee's report of the incident cannot play in one game. They 
have not been suspended or in any other way been punished by the school. At this point, we have 
exhausted all avenues with VHSL to have the Wakefield game-suspensions overturned.  
 
We will continue to advocate for our players and urge change within VHSL and all parties involved 
in high school extracurricular activities to ensure our schools and athletic events are free of racism, 
bigotry, hate speech and unsportsmanlike conduct. This includes continuing to take actions at 
Wakefield to strengthen our school community and evolve our practices to ensure all students feel 
safe, supported, and included at school and on the field. Our students deserve nothing less. 

 
 
Respectfully, 
Chris 


